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Animal Handling Issues for Beef 

Dan Hale 

Introduction 

The proper care and handling of cattle is critical to the 
production of safe, high quality beef that meets consumer 
expectations. Since the beginning of the meat science field, 
workers have examined the impact of cattle production 
practices on the carcasses and meat these animals produce. 
A broader view of animal handling is emerging. The pre- 
dominance of animal handling research performed by meat 
scientists in the past has been related to cause and effect 
relationships between handling and meat quality. 

This broader view includes first a broader definition of 
animal handling that encompasses all management prac- 
tices from birth through harvest and second, a broader un- 
derstanding of the relationships between these cattle pro- 
duction practices and their impact on animal welfare and 
wellbeing. By addressing this broader definition, meat sci- 
entists would address animal handling questions raised by 
consumer advocacy groups. It is increasingly important for 
meat science academicians to address the broader view of 
cattle handling through research, teaching, and extension. 

Discussion 

Handling and Economic Impact 
The manner in which cattle are handled has a dramatic 

and direct impact on the quality and safety of meat. In both, 
the 2000 National Beef Quality Audit (McKenna et al., 
2002) and the 1999 National Market Cow and Bull Quality 
Audit (Roeber et al., 2001), researchers audited US beef 
processing facilities in order to identify quality issues that 
directly relate back to cattle production management prac- 
tices. In the National Beef Quality Audit-2000, which exam- 
ined feedyard cattle at meat processing facilities, survey 
teams identified that preharvest management/handling prac- 
tices resulted in brands on hides, bruises on carcasses, offal 
and carcass condemnation, USDA Standard and dark cut- 
ting carcasses, and USDA Yield Grade 4 and 5 carcasses. In 

The 1999 National Market Cow and Bull Beef Quality Au- 
dit, Roeber et al. (2001) reported finding similar quality de- 
fects among the market cow and bull population. Most no- 
ticeably, these authors reported that 83% of the carcasses 
surveyed from the market cow and bull population had at 
least one bruise. 

These quality defects often are the result of mismanage- 
ment of cattle before they reach the harvest facility. Accord- 
ing to Temple Grandin (NCBA, 2000),  most of the bruises 
observed at the processing plants are old bruises which had 
occurred during the marketing and transporting processes 
and before the cows reached the plant.    Others have 
found that management factors that occur earlier in the life 
of a calf can impact the ultimate meat quality. McNeill 
(2000), using performance data from the Texas A&M Uni- 
versity 1999-2000 Ranch to Rail program, reported that 
cattle that got sick at least once in the feedyard had lower 
average daily gains and fewer USDA Choice and more 
USDA Standard carcasses. In addition, stress before harvest 
has been shown to impact the safety of meat by increased 
contamination of hides and increased shedding of patho- 
genic bacteria (Cray et al., 1998). 

Handling and Socio-Political Implications 
Production and processing practices such as weaning, 

castration, dehorning, antibiotic use, confinement, precon- 
ditioning, use of growth implants, cattle transport, prehar- 
vest holding time, and stunning methodology have been 
shown to impact meat quality and/or safety. Additionally, 
consumer and especially consumer activist groups increas- 
ingly scrutinize these practices. Some animal rights advo- 
cacy groups have the goal of eliminating the use of cattle for 
food, clothing and other related co-products. It is essential 
that meat scientists extensively assess the benefits and the 
impact of these management practices on animal well be- 
ing. 

Meat scientists should work to develop interdisciplinary 
teams to address the risk/benefits of cattle production prac- 
tices. There are unique opportunities through our teaching, 
extension, and research roles to study and extend best man- 
agement practices and teach the rationale behind such 
practices using scientifically based information. It is logical 
that since meat science workers within the universities are 
already addressing meat quality and food safety consumer 
related issues that they also become active in addressing 
consumer concerns related to animal welfare. 
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Teaching 
Within the departments of Animal Science across the US 

the background demographics of students have changed 
considerably in the last 20 years. In 1995, the Department 
of Animal and Poultry Science at Virginia Polytechnic Insti- 
tute and State University found that only 13% of their in- 
coming students had a farm background. At Texas A&M 
University, over 60% of the students come from a suburban 
or urban background and have no livestock handling ex- 
perience and a non-existent or limited understanding of the 
rationale behind certain cattle production practices. 

Given these demographics it is critical for these depart- 
ments to teach graduate and undergraduate students the 
best animal handling procedures and discuss the rationale 
as to why these procedures are performed. In addition, it is 
important to help students understand the different world- 
views related to animal rights and animal welfare. When 
available, teachers should discuss the scientific findings that 
address the animal wellbeing of these cattle production 
practices. 

Extension 
Similarly to college students, the majority of cattle own- 

ers do not have extensive training in appropriate animal 
handling practices. According to USDA, most operations 
are small, with the average herd size of 40 head of cattle. 
Producers with fewer than 40 head of cattle usually have 
multiple sources of farm income or also have employment 
off the farm. 

Given these circumstances, extension programming, 
which teach best practices of meat quality, safety, and ani- 
mal welfare and the implication of using these practices, 
would be beneficial to both the cattle producer and the 
cattle under their stewardship. In addition to adult pro- 
gramming, youth education is also important given the 
number of cattle that are raised and shown by youth and the 
exposure that these cattle have to the general public. 

Research 
Continued cause and effect research is needed to address 

animal handling issues, including meat quality, safety, and 

animal wellbeing. Also, researchers should re-examine ex- 
isting common production practices in order to access these 
practices from an animal wellbeing standpoint. A scientifi- 
cally based understanding of all cattle handling practices 
should be established in order to for us to be a credible 
source of information. 

Conclusions 

According the Animal Agriculture Alliance, an animal 
welfare non-profit organization,  consumers need accurate, 
science-based facts from legitimate sources in order to bet- 
ter understand animal agriculture's importance to their qual- 
ity of life. Animal Agriculture deserves to have a strong, 
clear, truthful voice speaking on its behalf.” Meat Science 
academicians and the American Meat Science Association 
should serve as sources of reliable, scientifically bases in- 
formation on animal handling practices and their impact on 
meat quality, meat safety, and animal wellbeing. 
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